



OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
DECEMBER 4, 2012
12:00 PM

VETERANS MEMORIAL AUDITORIUM
5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
BATON ROUGE, Louisiana

PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Fletcher called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 12:05 P.M. and gave the invocation.

Chairman Fletcher led the Pledge of Allegiance.

ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Edwards
Members present: Chairman Randell Fletcher, Mr. Bruce Frazier, Mr. Reggie Skains, Mr. George Guillory, Mr. Ed Yerger, Mr. John Compton and Alternate Member Mr. Dwight Landreneau. 
Members absent: Dr. Paul Coreil
A quorum was present.

Others Present:  Dr. Ernest Girouard, LSU AgCenter and Vermilion SWCD; Mr. Britt Paul, Acting State Conservationist NRCS; Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF/SSWCC Executive Director;         Mr. Scott Edwards, NRCS;  Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer if he wished to speak about Ms. McGraw.  Mr. Spicer said that Ms. Lisa McGraw, a Soil and Water employee who dealt with medical problems, especially in the last year, passed away on Saturday, December 1st .  He said there would be a wake for Ms. McGraw tonight in Zachary and the burial would be in El Dorado, Arkansas.  He asked for a moment of silent prayer for Ms. McGraw’s family.  

Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any public or Commission comments regarding the agenda and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Fletcher asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the minutes of the October 23, 2012 State Commission Meeting.  
Motion:  Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 23, 2012 State Commission Meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Frazier and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Fletcher said they would next take up Unfinished Business and requested Mr. Spicer to report on the items listed on the agenda.

NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement
Mr. Spicer said most districts are on schedule to earn their funds and have earned nearly 40% of their allocated Farm Bill funds.  
LACD Annual Meeting/NACD Annual Meeting 
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to brief the Commission on the LACD Annual Meeting.  Mr. Spicer said the LACD Annual Meeting will be January 9-11, 2013 at the Crowne Plaza in Baton Rouge. He said it is critical that supervisors and district employees attend the annual meeting. He said there is a great program planned for the attendees covering Louisiana’s water, its use and management.  He said on Friday morning January 11, 2013, they will have State Legislators speak on the 2013-2014 budget outlook.  He said we need a high attendance at this session so we can show the legislators that we need their support and to have a large number of supervisors and district employees interact with them.  He said the Friday session will also include a discussion on the NRCS’s Field Office of the Future needs.
Mr. Spicer said the NACD Annual Meeting will be held in San Antonio, Texas on January 26-30, 2013.  He said Mr. Earl Garber will be elevated to President of NACD and that LACD is hosting a reception for Mr. Garber on Tuesday evening January 29, 2013.  He asked Dr. Girouard to share the details with the Commission.  
Dr. Girouard said he has arranged everything needed for the reception and he is looking forward to Earl’s installation as NACD President.  He said a reception with refreshments will be on Tuesday night after the Appreciation Dinner.  He said the reception is being held for the Louisiana guests and a few others that Mr. Garber will invite, such as NACD officials.  He said they are having an internal fundraising for the reception and hope to raise enough funds so that they do not have to ask the association for help.  He said if anyone wishes to contribute, please contact Brad or myself.
Dupont Watershed Report
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Britt Paul to comment on this item.  Mr. Paul said it took a while to get a response from the Office of General Counsel (OGC) and when they did, it actually had more questions than answers. He said the NRCS State Engineer is getting back with the staff in Washington, D.C. and they hope to regroup and get some answers.  He said the questions and answers keep bouncing back and forth from the program staff to the legal department.  He said he would have more information by the next State Commission meeting.
Field Office of the Future (FOOF) Report 
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to comment on this item.  Mr. Spicer said Thursday, December 6 at 11:00 AM CST there will be Video Teleconference in Alexandria on FOOF and all core partners will have an opportunity to comment.  He said if the supervisors cannot personally attend the video conference, they can call in and likely participate or at least they can hear the speakers during the conference.  Mr. Paul said if that is a teleconference number, although they will not be able to see the slides and videos, anyone calling in will be able to listen to the conference.  Mr. Spicer said as he mentioned earlier that the Louisiana FOOF documents will be reviewed at the Friday morning session at the LACD Annual Meeting.
NEW BUSINESS 
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Paul, Acting State Conservationist, to give the NRCS report. Mr. Paul said that Mr. Kevin Norton was again in Washington, D.C. in case there is some movement on the Farm Bill before Christmas; if so, Mr. Norton will be there to help.  He said there has not been any movement yet, but that Congress may act before the Christmas break due to the potential for associating the Farm Bill with the fiscal cliff debate.

Mr. Paul reviewed the NRCS Louisiana Conservation Partnership Water Quality Report.  He said the focus of the Report is on the work being carried out by the NRCS, Conservation Districts and LDAF OSWC partnership under the National Water Quality Initiative.  

Mr. Paul reviewed the Conservation Update, pointing out the front cover, highlighting Mr. Benny Archie’s farm in Living the Dream.  He said Mr. Archie began his cattle farm with initially only five acres of land, nine head of cattle and a large gully in middle of his farmland.  He said with the NRCS and D’Arbonne SWCD’s assistance, Mr. Archie learned how to correct the problems on his farm.  
He said per federal law, the Census of Agriculture is conducted every five years across the nation and in mid-December USDA-National Agriculture Statistics Service will mail the 2012 Ag census form to every farmer and rancher requesting they respond by February 4, 2013.  Mr. Paul said it is important that each farmer or rancher take the time to complete and return their census forms because the information gathered from this census gives a snapshot of American farming.  Mr. Paul said it also allows farmers and ranchers to influence decisions that help shape their operations and local communities.  

Mr. Paul said several other items are highlighted in the Conservation Update, such as the 9th Annual Voice of the Wetlands Festival held at Southdown Plantation in Houma, Louisiana where the NRCS Golden Meadow Plant Material Center exhibit booth was visited by approximately 1,300 people.  He said also included are articles on the Bogue Chitto- Pearl River SWCD’s involvement at the Wooden Boat Festival held in Madisonville, the Tour of Surface Water Projects of Louisiana, Mississippi and Arkansas led by Dr. Bill Branch, LSU AgCenter.  Mr. Paul said these are just a few of the many things are going on around the state.  
Mr. Paul said to follow up on the Master Farmer program, NRCS has completed 85% of the 369 plan request.  He said at least 27 new Master Farmers will be recognized in January.
Mr. Paul said the National Water Quality Initiatives (NWQI) was a national initiative that has been underway since Mr. Dave White became Chief.  He said the NWQI report includes: the 3 year old Mississippi River Basin Initiative; the Gulf of Mexico Initiative (GMI) which began in 2012, and the current 319 projects that began in 2012.
Mr. Paul said the NWQI report includes maps of project watersheds and success stories.  He said the initiative is an ongoing work and the report will be updated as more ag conservation is put on the ground.

Mr. Landreneau asked why DEQ, the AgCenter or the Master Farmer was not recognized in the report.  He suggested that all partners such as Ducks Unlimited, Farm Bureau, and the LSU AgCenter also be included.
Mr. Paul said this is Louisiana’s Report on the National Water Quality Initiatives (NWQI) projects and the other partners can be recognized when reports on other conservation initiatives are completed.  He said this is the National Water Quality Initiative being conducted in Louisiana by the NRCS, local Soil and Water Conservation Districts and LDAF Office of Soil and Water Conservation.  He said the Master Farmer program addresses water quality, but as a local initiative, not as part of the NWQI.  He said the NWQI report is a federal initiative whereas Master Farmer is a Louisiana initiative.
Mr. Paul said that concluded the NRCS update.

Mr. Breaux commented on the bottles of water on the cover sheet of the National Water Quality Initiative Report.  He said of the two bottles, the dirtier water is rice irrigation water coming into the field from a nearby waterway and the cleaner one is water from the same source going out of the field.

Dr. Girouard said much water coming into the fields is chocolate color and would make an even better comparison example.  He said in two weeks 85% of the sediments settle out.

Chairman Fletcher asked if anyone had any questions and there were none.
Correspondence
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to review the correspondence.  Mr. Spicer said the first items are letters requesting permission to attend the NACD Meeting; the first is a letter from Capital SWCD requesting permission for Mr. Steve Horvath, Mr. Jack Gober, Ms. Jennifer Coats, Mr. Charles Severance and Mr. John Compton to attend the NACD 2013 Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas on January 27-30, 2013. Mr. Spicer said the second letter is from the Sabine SWCD requesting permission for Mr. John Patrick Boudreaux to attend the NACD 2013 Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas on Jan 27-30, 2013; Mr. Spicer said the third letter is from the Grant SWCD requesting permission for Mr. Randell Fletcher to attend the NACD 2013 Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas on Jan 27-30, 2013; he said the fourth letter is from the Madison SWCD requesting permission for Mr. Mr. Edward Yerger, Mr. Tommy Bishop, Mr. Jack Varner, Mr. Todd Windham and Ms. Dena Warren to attend the NACD 2013 Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas on Jan 27-30, 2013; he said the fifth letter is from the D’Arbonne SWCD requesting permission for Mr. Reggie Skains to attend the NACD 2013 Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas on Jan 27-30, 2013; He said the sixth letter is from the Dugdemona SWCD requesting permission for Mr. Bruce Frazier to attend the NACD 2013 Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas on Jan 27-30, 2013. 
Chairman Fletcher said these requests require the Commission approval, but first asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.

Motion:  Mr. George Guillory made a motion to approve the Capital, Sabine, Grant, Madison, D’Arbonne and Dugdemona SWCD supervisors and employees to attend the NACD Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas and for each district to reimburse the supervisors and employees travel per FY 2013 State Travel Regulations, SSWCC PPMs and State law.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Skains and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the next items are two press releases from LDAF covering Commissioner Strain’s comments regarding the Structural Pest Control online monthly vendor reports on termite pretreatments performed, and the second item with Commissioner Strain urging the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and the Louisiana delegation to not reduce the water flowing into the Mississippi River from upstream as low river lever already exists due to the widespread drought through the Mississippi River drainage basin.
Mr. Spicer said the last two items are about moving the new Farm Bill forward.  He said the first is from the Roll Call News quoting part of an interview with House Ag Chairman Frank Lucas giving two options for dealing with the Farm Bill as part of a tax increase and the second items quotes Ag Secretary Tom Vilsack saying he believes the five-year Farm Bill can be passed before December 31.
Mr. Spicer said that concluded the Correspondence agenda items.
Election of State Commission Officers
Chairman Fletcher called for the election of the State Commission officers.  Mr. Spicer said the current officers are Mr. Randell Fletcher, Chairman; Mr. Edward Yerger, Vice-Chairman and Mr. John Compton, Secretary-Treasurer.  Chairman Fletcher asked for nominations for the position of Chairman.  Mr. Skains asked if all of the present slate of officers can be re-elected and Mr. Spicer replied that they all qualify for re-election.
Motion:  Mr. Skains made a motion that the present slate of officers be re-elected by acclamation to serve as the 2013 officers for the Louisiana State Soil and Water Conservation Commission:  Mr. Randell Fletcher, Chairman; Mr. Edward Yerger, Vice Chairman, and Mr. John Compton, Secretary-Treasurer. The terms will begin December 4, 2012 and end December 4, 2013. The motion was seconded by Mr. Frazier and passed unanimously.

Mr. Guillory made a motion that the nominations be closed. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.


Resolved, Mr. Randell Fletcher be re-elected Chairman of the State Soil and Water


Conservation Commission.  The term will begin December 4, 2012 and end


December 4, 2013.


Resolved, Mr. Edward Yerger be re-elected Vice-Chairman of the State Soil and


Water Conservation Commission.  The term will begin December 4, 2012 and end


December 4, 2013.


Resolved, Mr. John Compton be re-elected Secretary-Treasurer of the State Soil

and Water Conservation Commission.  The term will begin December 4, 2012 and

end December 4, 2013.

Chairman Fletcher thanked the State Commission on behalf of all the officers.

Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments

Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to report on the supervisor resignations and appointments.  Mr. Spicer said there are five resignations: Mr. Wade Delahoussaye, elected position, Acadia SWCD; Dr. Harold Aymond, appointed position, Gulf Coast SWCD; Mr. Charles Dale Beavers, elected position, Northeast SWCD; Mr. Odra White, appointed position, Red River SWCD; and Mr. Blake McCartney, elected position, Red River SWCD. Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. Chairman Fletcher asked for a motion to accept these resignations.
Motion: Mr. Skains made a motion to approve the resignations of Mr. Wade Delahoussaye, elected position, Acadia SWCD; Dr. Harold Aymond, appointed position, Gulf Coast SWCD; Mr. Charles Dale Beavers, elected position, Northeast SWCD; Mr. Odra White, appointed position, Red River SWCD; and Mr. Blake McCartney, elected position, Red River SWCD. The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the respective conservation districts are requesting the State Commission to appoint the following supervisors to a new term in office:

Acadia SWCD, Mr. Glenn Simon appointed to fill the vacant elected position of Mr. Wade Delahoussaye.  Term will begin January 1, 2013 and will expire on June 30, 2013.
Gulf Coast SWCD, Ms. Cynthia LeBlanc appointed to fill the vacant appointed position of Dr. Harold Aymond.  Term will begin December 4, 2012 and will expire on June 11, 2013.

Northeast SWCD, Mr. Drew Michael Wiggers appointed to fill the vacant elected position of Mr. Charles Dale Beavers.  Term will begin December 4, 2012 and will expire on June 30, 2013.
Red River SWCD, Mr. Blake McCartney appointed to fill the vacant appointed position of Mr. Odra White.  Term will begin December 4, 2012 and will expire on August 30, 2015.

Chairman Fletcher asked for comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he asked for a motion to approve the appointments.

Motion: Mr. Frazier made a motion to approve the appointment of supervisors Mr. Glenn Simon, elected position, Acadia SWCD; Ms. Cynthia LeBlanc, appointed position, Gulf Coast SWCD; Mr. Drew Michael Wiggers, elected position, Northeast SWCD; and Mr. Blake McCartney, appointed position, Red River SWCD.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Guillory and passed unanimously.

District Audits

Mr. Spicer said that it appears that all the districts are on schedule to have their financial statements, compilations and/or audits completed by the December 15th, 2012 deadline.
State Commission D&O, Crime/Bond, Workers Comp, Hired/Non-Owned Auto Insurance

Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to report on the Commission’s insurance policies.

Mr. Spicer said the OSWC received a bid from the Turrentine Insurance Agency for the State Commission’s Workers Compensation policy, Directors’ and Officers’ Liability policy and/or the Bond/Crime policy and the Hired and Non-owned Auto Liability policy and that each renewal policy was comparable with the current policies.  He said the insurance companies writing the three policies all had a rating of A15+, the highest rating available to companies.    

Chairman Fletcher called for a motion to accept the insurance bids.

Motion: Mr. Skains made a motion to accept the insurance bids from Turrentine Insurance Agency for the Directors & Officers Liability and/or Crime/Bond, Workers Compensation and Hired/Non-Owned Auto Liability Insurances. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

State Funding

Mr. Spicer said that there continues to be discussions regarding mid-year cuts in state funding. He said Commissioner Strain has been meeting with the various state leaders in an effort to reduce impacts on LDAF from mid-year budget cuts.  He said that it appears we will know within the next week if the districts and the OSWC will have any cuts.
Other Business 
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Dwight Landreneau to address the Commission.   Mr. Landreneau said to follow up on the discussion of budget cuts, the AgCenter had another two-three million dollar cut.  He said they thank the LACD and the Commission for allowing Master Farmers to be recognized at the LACD annual meeting in January.  He said being a Master Farmer will help farmers stay in business.
Mr. Landreneau said he did not mean to imply earlier that the Water Quality Initiative Report was not good; it is a good report and this helps our farmers with information and shows federal regulatory and other agencies what our farmers are doing for conservation and the environment.   He said Dr. Coreil was in Crowley and both he and Dr. Richardson were working on budget issues and trying to make positive things happen with less money.

Mr. Spicer said Mr. Scott Edwards did a good job at the State Water Coordinating Meeting Thursday. He said that Mr. Edwards stressed getting better coordination among the agencies dealing with water will help to get key water issues resolved.  He said all agencies with water responsibility, such as USGS and DOTD in the 70’s worked together to coordinate their activities.  He said Mr. Edwards was meeting and working with the various agencies to see how we can support one another in our efforts to conserve and protect Louisiana’s waters.

Mr. Landreneau said we should have an Ag Nutrient Commission consisting of agriculture leaders and with invested authority like the State Commission has.  He said all members of such a commission must be an ag producer or working in an ag related job.  
Chairman Fletcher asked if there was any other business and there was none.

Next meeting

Chairman Fletcher said the next State Commission Meeting is scheduled January 22, 2013. 
Chairman Fletcher said the January State Commission meeting cannot be held in conjunction with the LACD Annual Meeting at the Crowne Plaza Hotel because the hotel is not a governmental facility.  He said it would be held at 1:15 P.M. on Tuesday, January 22, 2013 at 5825 Florida Boulevard, Veterans Memorial Auditorium, Baton Rouge, Louisiana. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any other comments from the public and there were none.
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Fletcher said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Frazier made a motion to adjourn at 1:16 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
/s/ Randell Fletcher______
Randell Fletcher, Chairman 
State Soil and Water Conservation Commission
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